
Shore Acres State Park
Before Friends - 1986
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How Friends of Shore Acres Happened Aerial and Gardens — 1986

Album 5 

In 1986, the Communication Arts Group at Southwestern Oregon Community College 
decided to tell the story of Shoreacres and Shore Acres State Park by creating a multi-
image slide show to be shown at the 5th annual Multi-Image Festival in September.  

After the Festival, Shirley Bridgham asked Andy LaTomme, manager at Shore Acres State 
Park, if the park wanted a copy.  He said yes.  Not long after, Andy asked Shirley and her 
husband David if they would like to help start a Friends group – a non-profit corporation 
in association with state parks.  They said yes.
An organizational meeting was held on December 4, 1986 at 7:30 pm in Room 12 of 
Sumner Hall on the campus of Southwestern Oregon Community College.  In attendance 
were Andy LaTomme, John Bergen, Mike Bodkin, David and Shirley Bridgham, John 
Garner, Marty Giles, George Guthrie, Dick Hansen, Ron Hjort, Tony Mason, and Karen 
Wuethrich.  On that important night, Friends of Shore Acres, Inc. in cooperation with 
Shore Acres State Park began a long journey of success.
The Shore Acres Story was shown in slide format to thousands of visitors for years, then 
transferred to VHS tape for easier showing.  In 2006, it was transferred to DVD.  In 2013, 
it was transformed again, this time with additional photos courtesy of Caitlin Day, James 
McDermott, Sunset Bay State Park and the Coos Historical and Maritime Museum.  
Special thanks goes to Phillip Bridgham for rescuing the original sound track.
The program is about Asa Meade Simpson and his son Louis Jerome and the history of 
the magnificent estate that Louis called Shoreacres.  It continues with what Shore Acres 
State Park was like in 1986 when the slide show was created.  
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It’s time to preserve the Friends’ photos and clippings using the following:
Epson Expression 11000XL Scanner•	
Adobe PhotoShop CS-3•	
Adobe InDesign CS-3.•	
Epson Presentation Paper  - Matte•	
Epson Premium Photo Paper - Glossy•	
Epson Stylus Photo R2000 Printer•	

I will also save the album pages as PDF files.  

About the Friends’ Albums
by Shirley Bridgham - 2014
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Aerials - 1986

Album 5 
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Note from Shirley Bridgham - September 2014

The following pages (and Albums) are a chronology of the 
efforts of Friends of Shore Acres, Inc., but even more than 

that, tell the tale of the enormous support that the Friends have 
enjoyed from our regional communities.

This was a movement whose time had come.  The Oregon 
State Legislature had passed “Enabling” Legislation allowing 
non-profit 501(c)3'organizations to adopt a specific State Park to 
provide educational and interpretive services to its visitors.  Well 
that’s the dry legislative speak for find a core user group that 
loves that park and let it nurture and care for it.

Shore Acres State Park, 13 miles from town, is the touchstone 
that we all bring our friends and visitors to when we want to show off the beauty of the 
Oregon south coast.  There was a built-in and pent-up desire to shower this special place 
with community pride and needed TLC.  Outreach to our communities started with the 
planning sessions with FOSA Board members and volunteers.  Dreaming of what could be, 
planning on now and the future. 

Holiday Lights at Shore Acres is a night time interpretation of the formal English style 
gardens and the reflecting pond at the oriental garden.  Historically, the original Simpson 
mansion built on the bluff at the stone wall, was a Christmas present to Louie Simpson’s wife 
Cassie.  From the very first lighting event we recognized the importance to the communities 
to open the Garden House for our visitors and start building traditions.  After 27 annual 
lightings it thrills me to hear from adults with their young family when they tell us they came 
to see the lights as kids and now they’re bringing their families to grow the tradition.

An important cornerstone to the Holiday Lights tradition is the consistency of our focus 
on major themes.  We have stayed true to who we are and where we’re at, interpreting the 
gardens with flower-lights, sculptures that are inspired by what’s found in the gardens as well 
as many marine related sculptures.  The Garden House is beautifully decorated with an old 
time (Simpson era) theme that fits this historic gardener’s cottage.

There are those certainties in life - like the tide at our ocean’s shore, the Bay and its 
tributaries - migrating geese, and the Holiday Lights at Shore Acres.  When I see or hear 
a migrating flock of Canadian Geese I get an itch I can only scratch by stringing lights at 
Shore Acres.

You will see as you turn these pages that the secret sauce has always been to engage our 
community, give credit and ownership where deserved, and always try to improve this place 
that we all love. 

Note from David Bridgham - September 2014
Friends of Shore Acres, Inc. was founded on
December 4, 1986.
1st annual year Dec. 4, 1986 - Aug. 31, 1987

1st Birthday - Dec. 4, 1987
1st Christmas Lights - Dec. 11, 1987

2nd annual Year - Sept. 1, 1987 - Aug. 31, 1988
2nd Birthday - Dec. 4, 1988

. . . and so on.  The annual year runs from September 
of one year to the end of August of the next year.

What an amazing journey it has been for David and me since 1986.  Little did we know 
when we, the Friends, decided to bring more attention to Shore Acres State Park, by 

stringing some lights to celebrate Christmas in 1987, we would begin an awesome adventure 
that continues to this day.

So many volunteers, so many supporters, so many visitors, such a great board of 
directors, and always so much excellent cooperation from park managers, rangers and staff - 
all combine to make Friends of Shore Acres, Inc. one of the most successful non-profit Co-ops 
in the state of Oregon.

All these years, Friends of Shore Acres, Inc. has been truly blessed to remain an all-
volunteer organization.  It has made it possible to accomplish so many interpretive and 
physical development projects at Shore Acres.  Visit our Information & Gift Center and pick 
up one of our membership brochures and you will find an extensive list.

I’ve been privileged to create and produce our slide shows, DVDs, and Newsletters 
and Journals.  Not to mention, designing the lights display and seeing it come together like 
theater every season.  Yes, it’s a lot of work, but it’s also a lot of fun.  David has the challenge 
of designing and producing new sculptures and maintaining the old ones.  When we read the 
comments in the guest books, we always get enthused to start the next season.

This year, I’m starting a project to preserve the Friends’ archives in physical albums  — 
this is the first album — backed up in  a digital format for easy viewing by many.  We have 
many photos, news clippings and other materials that will be included in the albums.

As I’ve started going through the archives, I’m reminded of how FoSA has grown and 
prospered in order to help Shore Acres State Park, Sunset Bay State Park and Cape Arago 
State Park.  What a great reminder of why we do what we do.  Our hope is that in the future, 
others will experience and enjoy the same opportunities.  
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Friends of Shore Acres, Inc.
Founded December 4, 1986

“The purpose of Friends of Shore Acres, Inc. 
is to participate in interpretive, educational,

and physical development programs
with Sunset Bay Management Unit.”

FoSA Bylaws
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Friends of Shore Acres, Inc.
Friends of Shore Acres
December 4, 1986 
Minutes - page 2

It was decided the scope of the organization would be discussed when bylaws were 
presented for adoption at a later meeting.

There was discussion about membership in general, voting vs. non-voting membership 
and graduated membership fees.  Action on this was deferred until a later meeting.

A collection was taken to cover the cost of the incorporation fee.  A total of $13.00 was 
collected from the group.

It was proposed and approved that Mike Bodkin act as initial incorporator for the Friends.
Additional discussion about the purpose of the Friends took place. It was felt that the 

purposes stated in the articles of incorporation should be broad enough to allow the group 
to participate in a broad range of activities, including physical development in the park.

The agenda for the next meeting was discussed.  It was decided that bylaws and the 
setting of goals for the group would take up most of the meeting. The board was asked to 
be prepared to discuss possible goals and committee assignments for that meeting.  Dick 
Hansen was selected to lead the discussion on bylaws.

Andy LaTomme was asked to bring a copy of his park's master plan to assist in 
coordinating the goals of the Friends with those of State Parks.  He was also asked to 
prepare a draft set of bylaws, based on those used by existing cooperating associations, to 
be mailed to board members before the next meeting.

Andy LaTomme was asked to prepare a press release announcing the formation of the 
Friends with special mention of Mike Bodkin's contribution.

Karen Wuethrich was asked to prepare minutes of the meeting.
The date for a second meeting was set for January 13, 1987.  Shirley Bridgham was asked 

to arrange for a meetlng room at SWOCC.  The suggestion was made that the board consider 
a fixed meeting date, e.g., the second Tuesday of each month.  It was felt that this was a 
good idea, but no action was taken.

The meeting adjourned at 10:00 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Karen Wuethrich

FRIENDS OF SHORE ACRES
ORGANIZATIONAL MEETING

MINUTES

A meeting was held on December 4, 1986 at 7:30 pm in room 12 of Sumner Hall on the 
campus of Southwestern Oregon Community College.  In attendance were Andy LaTomme, 
John Bergen, George Guthrie, Karen Wuethrich, Marty Giles, Ron Hjort, Mike Bodkin, John 
Garner, Shirley Bridgham, David Bridgham, Dick Hansen and Tony Mason.  Andy LaTomme 
opened the meeting by giving background information about the establishment of non-
profit corporations in association with state parks.

Mike Bodkin reviewed the legal steps necessary to establish a corporation and to certify 
it as tax-exempt under federal and state laws: fees to be paid, legal liability of corporation 
members and the formation of an initial board of directors.

Discussion followed on the details of the above presentations.  The group agreed that 
a preliminary date of June, 1987 was a goal for establishing the tax-exempt status of the 
organization and that the group should forego any solicitation of funds until this status has 
been obtained.

Those present introduced themselves to the group and completed a sign-up sheet with 
their names and addresses. Each person was asked if he or she desired to serve on the initial 
board of directors.  All except Andy LaTomme, Ron Hjort, Karen Wuethrich and Mike Bodkin 
responded "yes."

Some discussion followed about the number of state park employees to be allowed 
to serve on the board at any one time.  It was generally agreed that no more than 1/4 of 
the board should be composed of state park employes, however formal action on this was 
deferred until bylaws are adopted.  It was agreed that the Sunset Bay State Park district 
manager would serve as a non-voting member of the board.  There was some discussion 
about this and it was understood and agreed that the group would not undertake any 
projects without the approval of the district park manager or his designee.

Nominations were opened for chairman.  Dick Hansen and John Bergen were nominated 
and declined.  John Garner was nominated and unanimously elected.  He conducted the 
balance of the meeting.

A motion to name the organization the "Friends of Shore Acres, Inc," was proposed, 
seconded and passed.

Mike Bodkin was named to act as legal agent for the Friends of Shore Acres (hereafter 
referred to as the "Friends") and was thanked for his work thus far.  Discussion followed 
regarding the purposes of the Friends as required for the incorporation papers. 

Mike Bodkin stated that he would use wording from a similar organization’s application 
and that he expected the incorporation papers would be returned by the next meeting.



Friends of Shore Acres, Inc.
Annual Year - September 1, 1991 - August 31, 1992
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September 3, 1991 - Board Meeting - Garden House at Shore Acres

Friends of Shore Acres, Inc. - MINUTES
Board Meeting - September 3, 1991

Garden House, Shore Acres State Park
President David Bridgham called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. All Board members were present except Eric and 

Elise Hamner. Park Hosts Ben and Pauline Barnett were guests.  August minutes were reviewed and accepted. (Dick Hansen 
moved and Ann Koppy seconded).

George gave the August treasurer's report for the general account. Copies of the new monthly report form were 
discussed. Shirley talked about our accounting system and the budget process. The 1991-92 Budget will be presented at the 
annual meeting, September 10.

Tony reported that the GAIC account balance is $3,291. Post cards represent 18% of sales, books 33%. Simpson book 
was most popular. Total sales for this calendar year is about $30,000 with an average of $96 / day, with a 170 day season.

Report on dedicated funds indicates that the Viewbook and Interpretive signs grant project are still in process with 
two $5,000 CDs reserved. An additional $5,000 is ear-marked for Holiday lights and Nightscaping expenses. The remaining 
$4,000 of un-dedicated funds in the general account is available for Holiday start-up. The Fred Meyer Donation Committee 
has granted us 50 cases of apple juice for our Holiday event (value $700).

David reported on the Executive Committee meeting: Tony will work with Andy to develop suitable sales items for the 
50th anniversary celebration. We will use the logo developed by State Parks' artist Kevin Kohler with some modifications, 
as well as a design Tony and Phyllis Love have submitted. We want to do a 50th sweatshirt and a poster. West Coast Paper 
has given us a good price on paper shopping bags printed with Friends, Holiday and anniversary logos. We are looking at 
an etched glass cup for anniversary sales and we'll have a mug, sweatshirt, etc for Holiday sales. All items will be sold at the 
GAIC and not in the Garden House.

The November newsletter may have color on the front and back covers. We are not required to seal or fold the 
newsletters when mailing.

Parkers for the United Way concert Friday, September 6, should meet at 5 pm. This should serve as a preview for how 
"moonlight and roses" may work.

Annual meeting, September 10 - We will nominate and elect members to board positions.  Officers will be elected at the 
October Board meeting. Ellen Garner was appointed to be nominating chair person for both board and officer positions. 
We have 4 expired board positions and 3 unfilled positions.

Dick Hansen showed the board a giant postcard and will research details for possible sales.
Holiday lights will be checked September 5 and 19, 7:30 pm at the Bridgham's.  Holiday planning session will be Oct. 10 

at SWOCC 12 noon.
Andy reported on proposed 93-95 Biennium budget cuts. A proposed 25% cut in all funding to parks would cause 

consideration of closing or reduction in seasonal operation of certain parks.  Closure might be based on how much money a 
park brings in. Parks that come close to "paying their own way" will have a greater chance of staying open - parks like Shore 
Acres that are less cost efficient may get closed. This is still just planning similar to what is done every biennium. Actual 
decisions will be made in Salem at a future date. Friends may be able to help.

Meeting adjourned at 9:45 pm.
GG:SB 9/26/91

Radiant Roses at Shore Acres Gardens



“Events, Activities, Accomplishments”
September 10, 1991 - Annual Meeting - Garden House at Shore Acres

Dazzling Dahlias at Shore Acres Gardens

Friends of Shore Acres, Inc
ANNUAL MEETING MINUTES

September 10, 1991
Garden House - Shore Acres State Park

President David Bridgham called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.
David gave the annual report - Events, Activities, Accomplishments - which included the following highlights: purchase 

of "Ferox" slip proof coating for wood decks; eight Board members and Park staff attended annual Co-op conference 
at Silver Falls last Oct.; selection of Living History project person Linda Comstock, with subsequent completion of that 
project; transferred over to state parks inventory - AV equipment and Garden House refrigerator; established a Volks-
Walk seasonal walk with the cooperation of the Wave Walkers (Volksport) on the coast trail; three Board retreats [Annual 
agenda, Heritage Center, Job descriptions for Board members); executive committee meeting about 50th Anniversary.

Holiday Lights '90 new activities included "Lights Display" highway signs; three outdoor trees decorated by regional 
organizations; [South Slough, PP&L, Oregon International Port of Coos Bay); Coordinators for major activities within event 
[Hosting, Entertainment, House Decoration, Cookie Baking); more host nights with organizations; orientation for host 
Captains; new highway entrance sign with lights; park-n-ride; bed and breakfast night; holiday photo note card; GAIC open 
nightly; light checking crew; opening crew. Holiday Lights '90 stats included: 42,000 visitors; 142 Oregon cities; 46 states; 
24 countries; 6 Canadian provinces; 2200 dozen cookies.

Additional annual firsts included first outside audit completed; first edition of FOSA \ Parks brochure printed; 
nightscaping design contract awarded; agreement with Shoreline Education Awareness (SEA) instituted [to provide 
interpretive services for Simpson Reef; new "smart" cash register purchased for GAIC; August newsletter printed on 
recycled and recyclable paper; reprint of The Simpsons of Shore Acres available at the GAIC.

Following a review of the proposed by-law amendments (from previous board retreat), Ellen Garner made a motion 
that the bylaws be amended to create two new positions; President-Elect and Past President and that these positions 
as well as President be limited to a one-year term starting with the 1991-92 slate of officers. Ann seconded the motion. 
Motion Passed. Duties of the President-Elect and Past-President (the new positions) are outlined in the report entitled 
"Board Retreat - Board Officers and Job Descriptions".

Ellen reported that the 1991 expired Board positions of David Bridgham, Tony Mason, Ann Koppy and Al Aslakson have 
been filled with nominations of the same people for another term of office as Board members. Ellen further reported 
that two of the previously vacant Board positions might be filled with the nomination and election of Georganna Casey 
(1), and Bob and Doris Emmett (jointly holding a position). Shirley proposed that all the nominations be closed and that 
a unanimous ballot be cast. Tony seconded the motion. Motion passed. Elected to a successive term on the Board was: 
David Bridgham, Al Aslakson, Ann Koppy and Tony Mason. Elected as new members to the Board were Georganna Casey 
and Doris and Bob Emmett. Discussion followed on possible positions of Corresponding Secretary and Archivist/Historian. 
These will be appointed positions.

The board decided to change the monthly board meeting from the first Tuesday to the second Tuesday of the month 
effective November 1991.  Shirley made the motion and Tony seconded. The motion passed.

Meeting adjourned at 9:15 p.m.
GG:SB 9/26/91



Preparation at Bridgham’s

Spare lights are ready. Frank Smith

Mike PerkinsAlta Wilson

Holiday Lights and new permanent garden lightscaping will expand 
to the Oriental Garden and Lily Pond this coming 5th season.

Expansion to the Pond



Shore Acres Pond – A Perfect Place for “Lightscaping”
4,000 feet of underground wiring installed at the pond.

Wiring Plans by Tom Kyle, Kyle Electric, Inc.

Park Manager Andy LaTomme and Park 
Ranger Shirley Stentz go over plans with 
George Jones, electrician from Kyle Electric.

Landscape Maintenance Superintendent  
George Guthrie and Park Manager Andy 
LaTomme volunteer to help.

George Jones George Guthrie and George Jones Shirley Stentz Tom Kyle



The Friends’ Gift Shop volunteers were recognized for their many 
hours of service with a dessert at the Garden House on October 
19th.  Each was presented with a certificate of appreciation.

Volunteer Recognition Dessert - Oct. 19, 1991

Volunteers receiving certificates (clockwise from Manager Tony Mason and President 
David Bridgham) - Florrie Fox, Ellen Garner, Lorna Richards, Gladys Ivy, Winnie 
Pitsenberger, Helen McElravey, Vera Fusano, Phyllis Shelley, Rose Slevoigh, Charlotte 
Skinner, Claire Kinman, Connie Eslinger
Volunteers unable to attend who have served faithfully this past season include Beth 
Andersson, Anna Mae Barnes, Georganna Case, Bob and Doris Emmett, Chris and Donna 
Flammang, Bill and Lois Harvey, Vivian Day, Jean Kyle, Irene Quick, Alice Richter and 
Janet Nelson.  They received certificates at a later date.  

President David Bridgham

Volunteer Coordinator
Winnie Pitsenberger

Volunteer Coordinator
Ellen Garner

President-Elect
Connie Eslinger

David Bridgham, Friends’ 
President brought the group 
his personal greetings and a 
thank-you from the board.  He 
explained some of the plans being 
considered for enlarging the gift 
shop for next season.  Everyone 
agreed that any enlargement 
would be welcomed.

Tony Mason shared a 
questionnaire he had obtained at 
the fall Co-op Conference.  Many 
of the questions did not pertain to 
our situation but consensus was 
our visibility could be improved 
with better lighting and signs.  We 
also decided we were doing a 
good job in our small space.

Gift Shop hours for the holiday 
season were discussed.  Park 
hosts will work during the week, 
with Friends volunteers working 
the weekends.  It was decided to 
form teams of three for each night 
volunteers need to work.

The dessert was arranged by 
Connie Eslinger and Ellen Garner, 
volunteer coordinators.  Volunteer Manager Tony Mason



Publicity in “The World” Gets Results
The World - November 1, 1991

David Bridgham, right, president of Friends of Shore Acres, helps 
representatives of several groups see where their agencies will be 
decorating trees during the annual holiday Lights at Shore Acres 
display next month.  Participating in the drawing to see which group 
got which tree were (counter clockwise from Bridgham) Tricia Shreck 
of House of Myrtlewood,  Kevin Kimball of Southwestern Oregon 
Community College, Merrie Holbert of Friends of Shore Acres, Sandy 
Bowman of Oregon International Port of Coos Bay, JoEll Jenkins of 
Pacific Power and Mary Enstrom of Friends of South Slough.  The 
Holiday Lights and Open House will run from Dec. 12 to Dec. 31, with 
75,000 lights in the gardens and antique holiday decorations in the 
Garden House.  For more information, call 756-5401.  

Story in The World - November 5, 1991

Last year, according to Bridgham, the 
cookie volunteers baked 1,700 dozen 
cookies. 

Volunteers are needed to help sew 
items for the garden house ranging from 
pillows and mantle covers to decorating 
a small Victorian bathroom.  The home 
will be decorated for the holidays on the 
theme of “Seaside Fantasies,” with Ann 
Koppy at 756-6320 or Connie Eslinger at 
267-0570 organizing the effort.  Call if 
you would like to help sew, or help with 
decorating the house when the time 
comes.

Finally, the schedule is filling up for 
groups of at least six people each evening 
to pour beverages and serve cookie in 
the garden house during the Holiday 
Lights display.  Those wishing to help fill 
up the schedule can call Bonnie Koreiva 
at 267-4037.

It might not yet be Thanksgiving, but it’s 
already time to start planning the annual 
holiday lights display set for Dec. 12 to 
Dec. 31 at Shore Acres State Park near 
Charleston.

The display involves thousands of 
holiday lights in the formal gardens of 
the park, but it also takes hundreds of 
volunteers to get the job done, according 
to Shirley Bridgham, co-chair of the event 
for the non-profit Friends of Shore Acres.

In particular, it takes entertainers, 
cookie bakers and hosts.

Anyone interested in entertaining – 
carolers, dancers or musicians – can contact 
Wanda Graham at 756-6789 to sign up for 
an evening’s entertainment.  Any volunteer 
should remember the entertainment is 
weather permitting.

Those who want to help bake cookies 
can call Sharon Fortune at 888-3173, who 
is organizing two cookie baking sessions – 
one for Nov. 23 and one for Dec. 7.

Help Shore Acres plan Christmas

Volunteers create “Seaside Fantasies”

Jean Donason, Connie Eslinger and volunteers at work  in the Garden House

Drawing for trees at The World

Photo by Brad Garrison, The World



26,400 Cookies Baked at North Bend Junior High School
Nov. 23 and Dec. 7, 1991

Team Leaders 
Sharon Fortune and Marty Wheeler

Marty Wheeler L-R - Jean Sorenson, Maxine McKenzie, 
Nona Demaray, Charlotte SkinnerMaxine McKenzie, Charlotte Skinner, Jean Sorenson

Sharon Fortune, Charlotte Skinner, Vera Fusano, Carolyn Tecube, Maxine McKenzie,
Marty Wheeler, Jean Sorenson, Lyn Topits, Nona Demaray, Iva Adams, Helen Shefstad

What
a Team!



Moving a bathtub - “Will it fit?”

Kent and Ethel Ferris string hedge lights.

Decorating the Entrance - Bill Mault, Alice Richter,  
Betty Mault, Dick Van Natta, Archi Rosenthal “Planting” a Christmas tree

“Planting” a Pelican

Getting Ready . . .

Dates to Remember
Holiday Lights Set-up

Nov. 23 and 24   *   10 am - 5 pm
Nov. 30 and Dec. 1   *   10am - 5pm

Dec. 7 and 8   *   10 am - 5 pm
RSVP your help 756-5401

Dec. 12-31
Holiday Lights and Open House
4 pm - 9 pm every night
includes Christmas Eve, 
Christmas, and New Year’s Eve

Dec. 25 - Drawing for Bed & 
Breakfast winner
Dec. 31 - Last night of Holiday 
Lights ‘91

Jan. 4 and 5  - Take down lights and decorations

Graphics by Phyllis K. Love   *    Photos by Luis Velasquez



Al and Judy Aslakson

Donna Smith, Frank Smith, Bob Golden

Bingo and Ginger Sawyer

Donna and Chris Flammang

Getting Ready . . .

Awesome
Volunteers

Always!



Promising Publicity



Prime Time, December 1991

More Publicity and An Invitation

The World, Coos Bay, Ore., Friday,  Nov. 29, 1991



The World, Dec, 4, 1991

Support and More Publicity
The World, Coos Bay, Friday, Dec. 6, 1991



More December Publicity

The World, Dec. 4, 1991 The World, Dec. 6, 1991

The World, Dec. 6, 1991



The World, Dec. 7, 1991

Ready for Apple Cider

Volunteers and Fred Meyer employees 
help unload 50 cases of apple juice 
donated by the corporate store office to 
the Friends of Shore Acres for the hot 
apple cider that will be served during 
the Holiday Lights display that opens 
Thursday at the state park outside of 
Charleston.  The final decorations are

going up this week — including 
75,000 lights — for the annual event 
that draws thousands.  Helping with 
the unloading were Friends President 
David Bridgham, Store Director Loren 
Davis, Store Food Manager Chuck 
Carncross. Terry Clinton and Lou 
Leberti.

Photo by Shirley Bridgham

Welcoming Entrance

Walk-Thru Display

4:00 – 9:00 Every Night



Ready for Visitors

Lights Display Expanded to the Pond

5th Annual Holiday Lights – Dec. 12 thru 31, 1991



Ready for Entertainment

North Bend First Presbyterian Church Choir Gold Coast Men’s Barbershop Chorus



Planned for 75,000 Lights; Ended With 84,000 Lights!

 View from Upstairs Window of the Garden House – Photo by Ward Robertson



The World, Dec. 13, 1991 The World, Dec. 16, 1991

The World, Dec. 18, 1991

Ready for Visitors



The World, Dec. 17, 1991 In the GAIC
(Gift & Information Center)

Notecard available in the GAIC

Friends’ President David Bridgham and  Park Hosts Virginia and 
Louie Thiring with this season’s “I’ve Seen the Lights” sweatshirt.



The World, Dec. 18, 1991

Page 4 - THE WORLD, Coos Bay, Ore., Thursday December 19, 1991

More Publicity and a B&B Note



Front Page - December 20, 1991

The World, Dec. 20, 1991

1987





THE WORLD, Coos Bay, Ore., Thursday, December 26, 1991

A Bonus for Visitors to the Lights

Looking North from the Observation Building at Shore Acres



Picking up coins.    

The World, Dec. 28, 1991

Friends’ Donna and Chris Flammang welcome Sharon and Bruce Carlson  
in the Garden House on New  year’s Eve.

The Courier, Reedsport, Oregon, Dec. 26, 1991

Highlighting Visitors and B&B Winners



Another Successful Season

The World, Dec. 30, 1991



An Appreciation Keepsake



The World, Jan. 15, 1992

Coquille newspaper

A Note and More Publicity

From Jim and Diane Verger, North Bend, OR



Priceles
s 

Publicity 

in 1992









“Company’s Coming” Beach Cleanup – March 14, 1992
THE LUNCH BUNCH – HUNGRY BEACH CLEANERS

It rained  . . . and it was cold 
. . . but that didn’t stop 
more than 400 volunteers 

from cleaning Oregon’s 
beaches, Saturday, March 
14th.  The annual clean-
up effort in our area was 
coordinated by Region Beach 
Coordinator Linda Wilcox and 
Sunset Coordinator Shirley 
McGuire.  Out of a state-wide 
total of nearly 8 tons, local 
volunteers cleaned up 3,025 
pounds.

Besides the self-satisfaction 
that comes from a job well 
done, volunteers also received 
a free lunch at Sunset Bay 
State Park.  Andy LaTomme 
grilled the hot dogs and 
Friends volunteers Bob 
and Doris Emmett, David 
Bridgham, and Bill Traviss 
helped serve.  Coos Bay 
Safeway provided the food 
and the Friends added hot 
coffee.  

David Bridgham, Bill Traviss, Andy LaTomme, Bob and Doris Emmett

Andy LaTomme (L) grilled the hot dogs in the Sunset Bay Gazebo.

Volunteers were cold, wet and hungry!

All ages participated and had a great time!



The World, Monday, March 16, 1992



The World, Wednesday March 18, 1992 The World, March 21, 1992



The World, South Coast Week, April 1, 1992

Springtime Activities

In the Garden House at Shore 
Acres, Stephen Dow Beckham 

greeted visitors while his 
father Dow Beckham visited 
with Bob Emmett. Later his 

mother Anna joined Stephen 
and Dow for a family photo.



Pond Cleaning Made Easier                   

In 1989 I heard that members and volunteers of the Friends of Shore Acres were volunteering to clean the 
reflecting pond in the Oriental Garden at Shore Acres.  As a Friend, I thought this was my chance to get out 
and make a time commitment to the park - after all, it's one of the places I take all my out-of-town visitors, 
and the least I could do is give something back to help it stay beautiful.

I talked two of my co-workers into helping, and the three of us, along with many of the Friends, donned 
our raingear and rubber boots, and waded into the muck. We spent several hours scraping, sweeping, and 
shoveling the mud from the sides and bottom of the pond, picking up coins, and trimming back vegetation. 
This was hard work, but enjoyable, since we knew a clean pond would be our reward. The worst was the last, 
when the muck got so thick, and the only way to get rid of it was to bucket it into wheelbarrows, and haul it 
away.

What was the problem?  George Guthrie showed me. The drain was only about 4" across; with a gate valve 
that only opens half-way, reducing the flow to about a 2" pipe, which keeps clogging; and the drain is a foot 
higher than the lowest point in the pond - and for a flat-bottom pond, that adds up to a lot of water and muck.

I told George that I thought we could solve part of the problem by borrowing equipment and getting some 
volunteers from the Bureau of Land Management (BLM - that's where I work). The BLM has water pumps for 
fires that we could use to pump the water and muck out of the pond.

So for the next two years, 15-20 BLM volunteers with good attitudes (you need one to shovel muck) came 
out with pumps, shovels, brooms, buckets, and wheelbarrows to help the Friends.  But the basic problem with 
the drain remained.

In March of 1992, Arnie Nee and David Rosenkrance, two BLM engineers, went out to the gardens and 
surveyed the bottom of the pond.  Dennis Graham used the survey to plot a contour map with 0.2 foot 
contours, which showed the low point, the old drain, and the out-flow area under the bridge. Dennis designed 
a new drain, and presented the plans to George and Andy LaTomme for approval. All we needed to install the 
new drain was a clean pond.

Story by Gregg Nelson,  Bureau of Land Management, Photos by Luis Velasquez, Friends’ Photographer

Gregg Nelson saved goldfish, frogs and newts

Travis Nelson picked up coins. BLM Volunteer and George Guthrie



The date was set for the weekend before Mother's Day. I posted "Volunteers Needed" signs on all the 
BLM office doors, with information on what-where-when.  On Friday, BLMers Ron Patnode, Chris Hamilton, 
Al Swanson and I loaded up all the equipment, and got ready for the Saturday cleaning.  Saturday morning 
Ron drove to the park with a fire truck, and we laid down some fire hose to wash down the pond. We 
started pumping water from the pond, and waited for the volunteers.

By 9:30 the pond was swarming with help – twenty-five BLM family members (14 adults and 11 children), 
plus four Friends. Together we pumped out the pond, picked up coins, caught goldfish, frogs, and newts, 
trimmed the brush, and hauled away the muck. The final hour was the same back-breaking bucket-brigade 
labor as the last few years, but this time everyone knew it was the last time.

On Monday Dennis, Arnie, David, and I were joined by Bill Huret (BLM), George Guthrie, and two Shutter 
Creek inmates. We cut open the pond with a cement saw, dug under the existing drain, installed a new 
drain, and cemented the whole thing back up. By Mother’s Day the pond was refilled.

Thanks go to Mel Chase (BLM's District Manager, who OK'd the use of the equipment) and Lillie Hikida 
(supervisor to Dennis, Arnie, David, and Bill). Many thanks also to the volunteers: Chris, Kate, Whitney, and 
Laurel Hamilton; Jon, Brian, and Kathryn Menten; Jack Vaughn; Ray and Dottie Orazem; Mel Chase; Vicki 
Ursitti; John Schwartz; Gregg, Connie, Erika, and Travis Nelson; Bob Golden; Scott Knowles; Ron and Louis 
Patnode; Christian Lorenz; John, Jeremy, and Tim Fields; Alan Hoffimeister; Connie and Arianne Eslinger; 
Cranson Fosburg; Donna Fawcett; and George Guthrie. Thanks also go to the crew who surveyed the 
pond and put in the new drain; the Friends for providing coffee, donuts, oranges, pop, and pizza; and Luis 
Velasquez – local photographer and Friend, who captured everyone's hard work on film.

Hopefully, the next time the pond is cleaned, we only need to pull the plug, hose it down, and  count the 
money.  

BLM Pumps - a big help!

Cranson FosburgBob Golden

Pond Cleaning Made Easier



A sunny and warm May 9th. 
The event - a biathlon race 
- 5K run, 20K bike, 5K run. 

Twenty-eight hardy souls turned 
out to either run and bike the 
course solo, or team up to run or 
bike with one other participant.

Race director Eric Hamner 
coordinated volunteers to plan and 
put on the event. These volunteers 
were from Friends of Shore Acres, 
South Coast Running Club, city 
and county police reserves, and an 
amateur radio club.

Participants look forward to a 
tradition of biathlons.  Participants 
commented after the race that it 
was a challenging and beautiful 
course and they're looking forward 
to a tradition of biathlons at Shore 
Acres.

The start/finish/transition area 
was near the large field at Shore 
Acres.  Runners left the park 
and ran south to Simpson Reef 
viewpoint, then back to Shore 
Acres (5K). Bikers left the park and 
biked north to the Bastendorff 
Beach area, then back to Cape 
Arago for a turn-around, then 
back to Shore Acres (20K). The 
remaining 5K run was a repeat of 
the first. Top finishers, awarded 
myrtlewood plaques, were Nick 
Furman (male solo); Alan and 
Karen Hirschmugl (mixed team); 
Cindy Evanow and Amy Lovean 
(female team); and Larz Richardson 
and Joel Jenkins (male team).

Eric Hamner and David Bridgham (R) welcome runners.

Law Enforcement helped.

Eric hands out shirts.

Nick Furman holds up the shirt he designed.

Shore Acres Biathlon – a Big Success                   



Ready  . . . Set . . . Go . . .

Coming back . . . Participants said the course was challenging and beautiful.

THANKS - Tamara Nelson, 
assistant race director; Eli se and 
Eric Hamner, Gourmet Coastal 
Coffees (coffee, refreshments 
and bike racks); Thomas and 
Son Distributors (water bottles 
and Pepsi cups); City of Coos 
Bay (traffic cones); South Coast 
Running Club (race clock); Nick 
Furman (T-shirt design); Friends 
volunteers - Frank, Donna, and 
Mike Smith; Carol Ventgen and 
Mike Perkins; Wally Johnson; 
and David and Shirley Bridgham.  
Reserves: Coos County Sheriff's 
Office-Jim Brende, John Goodwin, 
Greg Dimit, Charlie Cicorria, and 
Lisa Bode; from Coos Bay Police 
Department: Kelley Andrews, 
Greg Jones, Jason Patterson, 
Scott LaFevre, Lee Pierson and 
Andy Osborn; North Bend Police 
Department, Tom Griffin, Char So, 
and Dan Gray. Participants said 
the course was challenging and 
beautiful. Ham radio operators 
from the Coos County Radio Club 
included Ken Bonsall, Joe Davis, 
Kevin Harkins, Mike Jantzen, Peter 
Jones, John McReynolds, George 
Toth, and Carl Siminow. 

Twenty-eight Participants              



To commemorate Shore Acres 
50th anniversary as a state 
park, Rhododendron Sunday, 

Mother's Day was celebrated with 
the theme, Where were you in ‘42?

A 1940's hat display and 
memorabilia relating to women of 
World War II plus petit fours and 
punch were enjoyed by visitors to 
the Garden House.

This annual event always brings 
many people to the Gardens and 
many of them have questions about 
rhododendrons, as well as gardening 
questions in general.  George 
Guthrie, Shore Acres' landscape 
supervisor, was there to answer 
their questions.  

Rhododendron Sunday / Mother’s Day – May 10, 1992                   

The Dow family asked 
George to identify a bright 
pink rhododendron unlike 
any in the Gardens; one that 
he had never seen before.  
Luis Velasquez took pictures 
and George said he would 
do some research to get 
them an answer.  
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Rose Sunday / Father’s Day                  
June 21, 1992 

George Guthrie and Helen Doving Ray Duskin and George Guthrie

All America Rose Display Garden at Shore Acres

A typical question at Shore Acres is “How do you grow such 
beautiful roses this close to the ocean?”

George Guthrie’s typical answer is, “You can’t.” 
But they do!





Oregon Coast Music Festival Garden Concert
July 17, 1992

Al Aslakson, David and Shirley BridghamFresh raspberry sundaes and lemonade



The World, July 20, 1992

The World,
Business Review

August, 1992

Summer Publicity



Friends of Shore Acres, Inc.
Continued in Album 6:

Annual Year - September 1, 1992 - August 31, 1993

Album 5 - Completed March 20, 2017
More Information:

www.shoreacres.net – Journal/Newsletters 


